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Pastor Nathaniel: Welcome to Brothers of the Word, because, Brother, you 
need the Word. Today I am actually continuing with my last message, and it's 
from the tail end of that message of something that God was doing within my 
spirit. My last message was entitled ”When the Healer Needs Healing”. And 
if you haven’t heard that message, you can go to AirJesus.com, “When the 
Healer Needs Healing,” it is Message No. 5297, 5-2-9-7; this is Message      
No. 5298. In that message, God simply had me dealing with people who have 
been caretakers who have been giving for so long, and yet when it was time 
for them to get help and when they needed help, there was none there. ”When 
the Healer Needs Healing”. 
 
At the end of that message, the people who would come up who needed some 
healing who were caretakers, as they were being prayed over and as I stood 
here, something unusual was happening within my body. I am very much in 
tune with my body. I know when something isn’t right with it. You all 
understand? You all know when something isn’t quite right with your body, 
and as I was standing here, I began to feel something in my belly that to me 
just wasn’t quite right. Two things were happening within my stomach, and I 
hadn’t eaten anything that morning, so I generally know; and I don’t get 
indigestion anyway, but I hadn’t even eaten anything to get indigestion from. 
So as I was standing there, I felt within my belly two things. The first thing, I 
felt pain; and I am standing here saying, ”What in the world is my stomach 
aching for? I don’t understand it.” The second thing I felt, I felt my belly 
expanding. And even when I put my hand, it felt like it was poked out. I said, 
“What in the world is my belly doing poked up? There is nothing in it., it's 
normally flat and tight, and yet I feel this thing aching and poking out.” I 
knew it was unusual, and I knew there was something spiritual about it; so 
as I stood there, I asked, “Lord,” I said, “what is this?” And as people were 
there in front being anointed and being prayed over, I said, “Lord, what is 
this?” And He simply spoke two words, and those are the two words that I 
shall entitle this message upon today, because even as I came into church on 
Friday and as I walked into the sanctuary, I began to have the same feeling. I 
felt my stomach pushed out and an unusual feeling, and I knew it had to do 
with this sanctuary. As I stood here and as I asked God, “Lord, what is this?” 
He simply spoke two words, He said, “Birth pains.” “Birth Pains.” And I 
asked God, “What did you mean, ‘birth pains’? I’m not pregnant! What do you 
mean, ‘birth pains?’” And He spoke, He said, ”There are those within this 
congregation, and you are undergoing birth pains.” 
 
In John 16:21, it says, “The woman when she is in travail hath sorrow, 
because her hour is come: but as soon as she is delivered of the child, she 
remembereth no more the anguish, for joy that a man is born into the world.” 
“Birth Pains.” And some of you right now, you are going through pain, and 



the thing is down in your soul. It's not necessarily a physical pain, but God is 
trying to birth something through you, and you are right now going through 
birth pains. 
 
Now, let me just give you some keys and some insight into birth pains so that 
you will be able to understand, because, people, sometimes some of the worst 
things that we can have is pain with no explanation. When you understand 
the pain, when you understand the reason for the pain, oftentimes it will 
make the pain a lot more bearable; but there is nothing worse than having 
pain and you don’t know where it is from. You don’t know what it is, you 
don’t know what it can lead to, you don’t know what the underlying cause is; 
all you know is that you are hurt. Sometimes it is emotional and spiritual, 
sometimes it is physical; but God is speaking to you today about birth pains. 
When you get birth pains, when you are about to give birth, birth and giving 
birth, it is the most dangerous time in a woman’s life. You get closer to death 
at the moment of giving birth than any other. 
 
Here in this industrialized country, we have a fairly low death rate giving 
birth and a fairly low infant-mortality rate, somewhere less than 10 per 1000; 
but yet in other countries where they don’t have you hooked up to all the 
machines and don’t have emergency care immediately available, it 
approaches in some other country close to 200 per 1000. Almost two out of 
ten, the child or the mother will die during the birth process. It's a dangerous 
time, to give birth. 

In the process, when God has placed something in you, when it is about to 
come forth, it's a dangerous time. It is a dangerous time for several reasons. 
First of all, most abortions will occur during the first trimester, during the 
first three months of pregnancy. When God has placed something in you, 
when it is fresh, when it is new is when you’re most likely to kill it, because 
you don’t understand what it will be. When it is fresh and when it is new is 
when you are most likely to kill it. 

God is trying to birth some things into you people, but you have to 
understand the process, of impregnation and the process of birth and to 
understand that in this thing comes both joy and pain. You see, in the process 
of impregnation, there’s usually a whole lot of joy. Folks enjoy the process of 
impregnation. When you are here in church and the spirit hits you, oh, it's a 
joyous time; but when you’ve got to go and live the thing, that’s when people 
go to having issues and that’s when they go to having difficulty. But, people, 
even in your process of impregnation, you see, birth pains, not only does God 
birth stuff in your life; the devil births stuff in your life. Many of the modern 
horror movies -- and it's not just horror movies. Revelation is the revelation of 
Jesus the Christ, but revelation also deals with the Antichrist who must be 



birth into the Earth. And a lot of the movies deal with the birth of the 
Antichrist. The devil has seed and progeny, just as God does. And one of the 
first things you must know with your pregnancy is, you’ve got to know where 
the seed really is from. 

Do you know the devil can implant stuff in your spirit and in your world to 
bring forth the fruits of the devil? That’s why when you look at the fruits, if 
you are burning with something and something is on the inside of you, you 
need to look at what is the nature of this thing, and often you can tell the 
nature of this thing by just looking at how you feel with it. Is it making you 
react in anger? Is it making you react in hatred? Is it making you react in 
envy and jealousy? Can you tell from the fruit of the thing who the daddy is?  

They’ve got signs now on the side of the road dealing with DNA testing, and 
basically the sign simply says, “Who’s your daddy?” See, when you are 
impregnated with something, you need to know who the daddy is. I have 
people who come to me all the time with business concepts and business 
ideas, and universally without fail I have never had a person come to me with 
an idea who did not say God gave it to them. It's just universal. Everyone 
who walks into my office or everyone who calls me on the phone, everyone 
says, “Pastor, God gave me this idea, and I know without a shadow of a doubt 
God gave me this idea.” Many of the ideas are the craziest things you have 
ever seen in your life; and they don’t know, really, who the daddy is. Birth 
pains. 

And, people, when you get pregnant with something that God has placed 
inside of you, it's like real pregnancy; no one really knows you’re pregnant, 
until it starts showing on the outside.  When God places something in you, 
and when the devil places something in you, no one is going to know you are 
pregnant with the seed until it starts showing on the outside. That thing will 
start rising and, you see, people, you can tell about the seed by the nature of 
what they ask about your pregnancy. Let me give you some keys on when you 
can tell it's the seed of Satan:  “What’s eating you? Is something wrong, 
something bothering you? You look like you got up on the wrong side of the 
bed.” Do you understand? If your pregnancy is showing, then people can tell 
the nature of the seed, because it starts showing on the outside. 

Folks should never have to ask you if you are a Christian. See, when you 
have tell folks your religion, you should never have to tell people you are a 
Christian, because to be honest about it, it turns most of the world off. I hate 
to say it; but a lot of times if I see a check and it's got a whole lot of religious 
stuff on it, whoo! You should never have to tell people that you are a 
Christian; your pregnancy ought to show. See, it ought to be showing from 
the outside of the seed that has been implanted on the inside. They ought to 



be able to see the glow, and they ought to be able to be see the countenance. 
They ought to be able to see by your behavior. They ought to be able to see by 
interacting with you. They ought to be able to see or hear what you talk 
about. They ought on know what’s in you by what’s showing on the outside!  

We are in the midst in this congregation of having birth pains, because, see, 
people, just as in the natural, the future of your baby depends heavily on who 
the daddy is. Do you know, who the daddy is makes all the difference in the 
world on the future of that child? Now, it just makes a huge difference on who 
the daddy is. And God has said He has placed seed within you that He is 
bringing into fruition. But the problem is, you’ve got to go through the birth 
pains. The closer you get to delivery, the more attack you undergo. See, there 
are two times when you are most likely in the natural to lose your baby:  in 
the beginning, and in the end. Those are the two times when you are most 
likely in the natural to lose your baby. Number one, the devil can stop your 
baby if he can just stop it from ever getting in there in the first place. “You 
know you ought not be going to church this morning. You need your rest.” 
See, sometimes the seed is waiting on you here; but, see, if you never get to 
the point of impregnation, you never have to worry about the child, because 
you’ll never get pregnant with it in the first place. All the devil has to do is to 
keep you from your appointed place of impregnation, and you’ll never get it! 
 
The greatest time that you will miss your child is in the beginning and in the 
end. As it gets close to delivery, all kinds of things can happen to a child 
before it’s born. They can tangle themselves up in the umbilical cord and 
tighten it in a knot and choke themselves. Blood pressure can drop. They can 
be born prematurely. See, that’s why often God has to let you go through a 
process, so the stuff is not born premature. If it’s born premature, it won’t 
survive. 
 
Some of you are going through the gestation period, and you want to have the 
baby right away. He has placed the seed in you, but you don’t want to carry it 
full term. Some of you right now, your spouses are there; but they are not 
fully developed. You rush, and you end up with a mess. You’ve got to go 
through full term if you want a healthy baby. 
 
How many of you right now can feel what I am talking about? You know God 
has implanted something in you, and you can feel the thing growing; but yet, 
you don’t even know how to get it out. When divine children were ordained in 
the Bible, God would often put special circumstances around the child. He 
would either tell the mother, “Look, you have a certain diet while you are 
pregnant with this child.” He had to tell Marry and Joseph, ”Look, get out of 
this country, because folks are trying to kill the baby.” 
 



Do you know when God plants a baby within you, folks try to kill that baby? 
There is stuff that will come against it that will try of take it, to snatch it out, 
to squash it, to choke, to abort it. When God plants an idea in you, there are 
forces that will come against it that will try to destroy it. 
 
What has God impregnated you with that is now going into the third and 
fourth… well, actually, only the third trimester; the fourth trimester is 
delivery itself. 
 
Turn to the person next to you and just ask them, “What has God implanted 
in you?” He has implanted some stuff in you. You can feel it. And, see, 
whenever you don’t do what God has really destined for you to do, it’s pain, 
it’s pain, it’s pain. You are not comfortable, you are not fulfilled, you are 
squirming this way and that. Nothing ever seems to work right, because it’s 
not what God has implanted in you! He is trying to bring it out of you, He is 
trying to birth it in you and you are going through the birth pains of it, and 
you don’t even understand. 
 
He is trying to tell you right now, “Don’t let anybody take your seed from 
you.” See, only you are really geared to carry the seed that God has 
implanted in you. If you can understand it and know what He has put deep in 
your soul, see, you’ve got to understand oftentimes that the birth pain and 
the process of impregnation is sometimes rough on you. Before a woman can 
ever conceive, she has to have sex; and before she can ever have sex, the 
hymen has to be broken; and before the hymen can be broken, blood must be 
shed. So both the process of impregnation involves blood and the process of 
delivery involves blood. And to get something into the Earth, to get a spirit 
and an idea that God has planted in you, it takes some pain and some blood; 
but we don’t want to go through the pain, and we don’t want to go through 
the blood. So we try our best to avoid or abort that which God has implanted 
into us. 
 
What has God placed within your belly? What’s growing right now? What are 
you trying to squish? Can you imagine a pregnant woman trying to hold her 
stomach in as it tries to -- it’s what happens when God has placed something 
in you and you try to hold it down and squish it down, and it tries to push 
against that which would hold it back. You have to realize the blessing of the 
seed that God has placed within you. 
 
Just rub your stomach. Just rub your stomach. You know, I found even in 
researching the fat-defined material, there is an Oriental exercise that 
actually is called the belly-rub reducing exercise, and this is all it is:  you just 
rub the stomach. It comes from the Chinese/Oriental Taoist philosophy that 
made the Tai Chi and acupuncture and all that; but this is all it is:  they just 



rub the belly. See, it reduces the stomach just by rubbing the belly. And 
sometimes, people, with the concept that God has placed within you, you just 
need to rub the thing and understand that it is divine that is within you; but 
yet there are some things that are causing you pain, and you don’t 
understand. 
 
In my company, we now have a manufacturing plant that manufactures all of 
our products. Initially I had another company making all of our products, and 
they messed up. And then they messed up and then I got sued. I got sued for 
a trademark and I lost the suit, and I had two major calamities happen all at 
one time. And because the company that made my product messed up, I then 
had to start making it myself and set up manufacturing; and because I lost 
the trademark, I then had to change the name. So I said, “I’ve got two major 
calamities all at one time. Well, I might as well start with a new name when 
we began new manufacturing.” Although it was something that I absolutely 
didn’t want to do, the thing brought me turmoil, I couldn’t sleep, it would 
bother me to no end; but manufacturing would have never been birthed if it 
were not for the blood. I was teaching the Weekend Word at that time every 
Friday night, and I got the bad news every Friday. I said, “Lord, what in the 
world? I am trying to do right. Why? Where is this stuff coming against me? 
Why are You bringing all this calamity, why all these problems? Why have I 
got to go through this?” If it had never happened, I would have never set up a 
manufacturing plant. Now, the manufacturing plant is triple profitable as 
what it would have been before. I didn’t understand it! It was painful, and it 
was causing blood. But God was trying to birth something, but in order for 
Him to birth something, he had to send me through some pain! 
 
So many of you, you are getting ready to have your spirits elevated, and it’s 
going to be painful. There will be some things that you will have to go 
through, but the best teachers are always those who have gone through 
something. You know, the best teachers are always those who have gone 
through something; the best practitioners are always those who have gone 
through something. There is nothing like a storm to teach you how to sail! 
You know, there’s nothing like a heavy load to build your muscles. God is 
getting ready to birth something in you, but you are going to have to go 
through something! 
 
And trust me, people. I would rather give birth to the ideas God has with an 
epidural. I would rather, if I could just take the pain away. Give me a pill 
that will dull the pain! But sometimes, people, you’ve just got to go through 
that thing. God has got to bring some stuff into fruition through you, and 
what you are starting to go through now, you’ve got the contractions that 
have started and you feel it and it is hurting, and you don’t even fully 
understand it; but you have to be able to look at it. And you can’t see the 



baby. Sometimes you can go for an ultrasound, and they will show you a little 
glob there; but you really can’t see the baby. You can’t even see what God is 
beginning to birth within you. All you can do is feel the pain. 
 
And then you got all this extra weight you’re carrying. How many of you have 
got some extra weight on your shoulders right now? How many of you have a 
load on your shoulders right now? There is a proverb that simply says, “You 
can judge a man’s character by whether he asks for a light load or a strong 
back.“ You’ve got a lot on your shoulders, but it’s going to develop you. 
 
We have an attorney sitting there. Whenever I want an attorney, I want an 
attorney who has handled some tough cases if I got into some legal trouble. I 
don’t want somebody just fresh out of law school who has never dealt with 
anything. I mean, I want somebody who has gotten an axe murderer off, you 
understand what I mean? I want somebody who has really gone through 
some real tough cases. If I had to go to a doctor and I had to have surgery, I 
don’t want a surgeon just coming down and I’m his third surgery. No! I want 
a surgeon who when he probably took the heart out, the vessel burst loose, he 
had to screw that up well and tighten it up and tape it. I want a surgeon that 
has gone through some of everything, because it takes that. When I get on an 
airplane, and I am getting ready to head to Ukraine tomorrow, when I get on 
an airplane, I’ve got to fly across the ocean. I don’t want a man who has only 
had smooth sky to fly in; I want a man who has flown smack into a hurricane 
and come out. Do you understand what I mean? I want someone who has 
gone through something! I want someone who has gone through some birth 
pains to deliver the skill and the insight and the wisdom necessary to 
navigate through life! 
 
For some of you, the thing that God is birthing in you is a new spirit; but to 
get the new spirit, you’ve got to go through some things. Even Jesus Himself 
said that He learned obedience through the things that He suffered. Now, 
we’ve got to go through to come out. God is sending us through the birth 
pains so that He can deliver a promise unto us.  
 
For those of you who are joining us today electronically, if you’d like to hear 
this sermon over again or if you’d like to send it to a friend, you can email it 
at absolutely free at AirJesus.com. This is Sermon No. 5-2-9-8, Sermon No. 
5298, ”Birth Pains.” 
 
We thank you for joining us today at Brothers of the Word, because, Brother, 
you need the Word. 
 
Amen, amen, amen and amen. Now, for so many of you today who are 
mothers upon this day, you have known birth pains after the birth:  up at 



night all hours of the night, dealing with sickness and trial; but yet there is 
no greater joy. There’s no greater joy. If you ever go to a graduation and look 
out over the audience, all you’ll see are the proud smiles of the parents; but 
they have gone through birth pains. 
 
Don’t abort, people, what God has placed in you. 


